	Minutes

The University of Toledo Board of Trustees

Academic and Student Affairs Committee Meeting
October 12, 2015


	Committee Chair Dr. S. Amjad Hussain was present with Committee members Mr. Jeffrey C. Cole, Mr. Gary P. Thieman, and Student Trustee Ms. Anna L. Crisp. Student Trustee Daniel D. Arendt was absent. Other Trustees who attended the meeting included Mr. Steven M. Cavanaugh, Ms. Mary Ellen Pisanelli, Ms. Sharon Speyer, and Mr. Joseph H. Zerbey, IV.  Faculty representative Dr. Kristen Keith was present; Community member Ms. Mary Fedderke was absent.  Other meeting attendees included Dr. Peter Andreana, Mr. John Barrett, Dr. Karen Bjorkman, Dr. Frank Calzonetti, Ms. Meghan Cunningham, Mr. David Cutri, Dr. Sharon Gaber, Ms. Jessica Harker, Dr. Patricia Komuniecki, Mr. Chuck Lehnert, Ms. Vanessa McCray, Mr. Samuel McCrimmon, Dr. William Messer, Jr., Mr. Ian Michalak, Mr. David Morlock, Mr. Pete Papadimos, Dr. Kaye Patten Wallace, Dr. Rebecca Schneider, Mr. Matthew Schroeder, Ms. Joan Stasa, and Mr. Jon Strunk.

	ATTENDANCE



	The meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Trustee Hussain in the Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel room.  
	CALL TO ORDER



	Trustee Hussain requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the August 17, 2015 Committee meeting and approve them as written. A motion was received by Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Thieman, followed by Committee approval.

	APPROVAL OF MINUTES



	The Faculty Senate report, Attachment 1, was presented by Dr. Kristen Keith, Associate Professor Economics and President Faculty Senate.

	FACULTY SENATE

REPORT

	The Graduate Council report, Attachment 2, was presented by Dr. Rebecca Schneider, Professor of Science Education and Director of Secondary Teacher Education in the Curriculum and Instruction Department of the Judith Herb College of Education/Graduate Council Chair.

	GRADUATE COUNCIL

REPORT



	Student Government Vice President, Mr. Ian Michalak, provided a report about recent and upcoming Student activities.
Mr. Michalak reported that it has taken four years to roll out, but the Rocket Wheels UT Bike Share Program ribbon cutting ceremony will take place at 4:30 p.m. today at Rocket Hall.  This program is being funded by the Provost’s Office with no cost to students.  The mission for this programs aims to foster a stronger and greener University of Toledo campus and surrounding community by providing a convenient and readily accessible campus bike-sharing program.

Student Government is actively involved in supporting athletics on campus with planning pep rallies, offering student discounts at Rocky’s Locker, planning the Ball Run event from UT to BGSU.

Mr. Michalak commented on the reception held for incoming President Gaber with students the week of inauguration.

Future initiatives discussed included working with the Library to extend hours and helping to lobby for the elimination of  book taxes for college students.  

Student Government is also involved in the Master Planning meetings encouraging student input at sessions with the consultant.

	STUDENT GOVERNMENT REPORT


	Mr. John Barrett, Interim Provost and  Executive VP Academic Affairs, presented the Committee with information about an honorary degree nomination for the fall 2015 commencement speaker, Ms. Christi Paul.  Mr. Barrett reported that the Academic Honors Committee has voted to recommend this nomination.   Ms. Paul is from Bellevue, Ohio and graduated from UT in 1993 with a B.A. in Communication with a focus on broadcast journalism.  She spent many years working as a reporter/anchor at television stations across the nation. In 2003, she accepted a positon with CNN in Atlanta and since then has served as an anchor on Morning Express with Robin Meade and Headline News.  Currently, she is the weekend anchor of CNN New Day, as well as anchoring and reporting on HLN’s The Daily Share during the week.  Each Committee member was provided with detailed information about Ms. Paul.  After discussion, Committee Chair Hussain requested a motion for approval and forwarding this request to the Consent Agenda at the November 16 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Thieman and approved by the Committee.

	HONORARY DEGREE NOMINATION


	Mr. Barrett presented information to the Committee to request they approve a posthumous degree for Mr. Michael S. Moore who died this last academic year. Although there is no active UT policy for awarding these types of degrees, the Provost’s Office has been working on a draft policy for such circumstances.  At Mr. Moore’s untimely death, he was actively enrolled in his third year in the Spatially Integrated Social Science Ph.D. Program and would have completed his degree as scheduled if he would not have passed away.  Mr. Moore was in good academic standing, carrying a 3.941 grade point average, and had no holds on his university account.  Dr. Hussain requested a motion to approved the request and forward it to the Consent Agenda at the November 16 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Thieman, seconded by Trustee Cole and approved by the Committee.

	POSTHUMOUS DEGREE RECOMMENDATION


	The Higher Learning Commission is due to visit for a mid-cycle accreditation review April 11-12, 2016.  A final draft of the assurance argument (similar to a self-study) will be available within the next couple of weeks that will begin circulation to faculty, staff and students for comment and input; there is also a public third-party comment requirement.  

There are 10 additional site locations going through the approval process -- a separate two-person panel will visit November 2 and 3 to review these requests.  As part of these 10 requests, the HLC will be sending a reviewer to the Chrysler Jeep Assembly Plant, as well as to the Lorain County Community College University Partnership Ridge Campus.  SchoolCraft has already been filed and approved.  


	HIGHER LEARNING COMMISSION UPDATE


	Mr. Barrett presented UT Policy No. 3364-71-20:  International Baccalaureate Diploma.  This policy will apply to all incoming first year students who are admitted and matriculate to the University.  The University of Toledo will award credit for a minimum score of four on the higher level examination of the International Baccalaureate (IB) by incoming freshmen.  The purpose is to allow the IB diploma to be recognized by UT as an advanced standing program for college credit as required by state law.  After explanation by Mr. Barrett, Trustee Hussain requested a motion for approval and to forward the policy to the Consent Agenda at the November 16 Board meeting.  A motion was received by Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Thieman and approved by the Committee.

	UT POLICY

NO. 3364-71-20


	Mr. William Messer, Jr., Vice President for Research, introduced Dr. Peter Andreana, Associate Professor Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry, School of Green Chemistry and Engineering.  Dr. Andreana provided the Committee with detailed information about “Entirely Carbohydrate-based Cancer Vaccines for Disease Prevention and Treatment.”  Areas of current research interest were discussed with the Committee.  Types of cancer vaccines, FDA approved and those not FDA approved, were identified.  Dr. Andreana provided a list of graduate and undergraduate students, post-doctoral individuals, as well as collaborators to acknowledge their work with this research.  He also provided information on sources of financial support for this work and indicated an ACS New Investigator Award – Carbohydrate Division received in 2010.  Dr. Hussain thanked Dr. Andreana for his very interesting presentation.

	FACULTY RESEARCH HIGHLIGHT


	Trustee Hussain adjourned the meeting at 1:47 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT


Attachment 1

Faculty Senate Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee

October 12, 2015

Faculty Senate and the Faculty Senate Executive Committee have been very busy since my last report. However, I know we all have been extraordinarily busy these last couple of months doing our usual work as well as organizing, participating and attending the inauguration of our 17th President, Dr. Sharon L. Gaber. 

I want to start by congratulating the Board of Trustees for arranging such an exciting, event-packed week, which culminated in the inauguration ceremony. Thank you for creating such a wonderful celebration of the University of Toledo, its students, faculty, and the community. The faculty were very happy to participate, and it showed – the procession included almost 400 faculty members. 

In terms of our other activities, Faculty Senate has had three meetings with a fourth one scheduled for tomorrow. We have hosted President Gaber, Cody Spoon, President of Student Government, and Sharon Speyer and Steven Cavanaugh, Chair and Vice Chair of the BOT. Tomorrow’s agenda includes a presentation by Jovita Thomas-Williams, Vice President and Chief Human Resource Officer on UT’s Healthy U Campaign, which is the new wellness initiative that will assist employees in identifying their current health status and providing tools to help them improve their health.

Our standing committees are seated and have chairs. The workload of the Senate Committee on Academic Regulations has been expanded to include input on two new policies that we are working with the Provost’s office to develop – transfer and Advanced Placement credit policies.

We are also collaborating with the Provost’s office and Research Council to develop a new policy that would, if approved, grant Faculty Senate the authority to govern the designation of Academic Centers and Institutes in which the primary focus is not research. An example of this type of center is the Human Trafficking and Social Justice Institute. 

Current UT Policy grants Research Council authority over research centers and the initial review of proposed non-research centers. If Research Council believes the primary activities of a proposed center is anything other than research (such as education or outreach), then it refers the proposal to a different faculty governance body. We are proposing that this faculty governance body always be the Faculty Senate. We introduced this idea last year and have been working with the Provost’s office and Research Council to move it forward. 

Since the semester began, we have been asked by the Provost’s office to provide input on the College of Nursing’s reorganization of its administrative structure, and the elimination of YouCollege concurrent with the creation of University College, which would house Exploratory Studies and the College of Adult and Lifelong Learning beginning in the fall term of 2016. We are charged to do so per Article 7, Section 7.2 of the current Collective Bargaining Agreement, which states that the Administration will seek input from Faculty Senate on many matters, including the reorganization of colleges and departments. Since it was not specified how Faculty Senate is to provide input to the Administration, we decided to bring all reorganization issues to the full Senate. We also decided that since each reorganization is likely to be unique, the input provided by Faculty Senate would depend on the specific circumstances surrounding a reorganization. For the College of Nursing, our input was to endorse the process, which had included input from the College of Nursing faculty as a whole. For the reorganization of YouCollege, CALL and University College, we endorsed the reorganization itself. 

At Saturday’s Homecoming game, the FSEC took the field along with President Gaber, Provost Barrett, Mike O’Brien, UT Athletic Director and Dr. Mary Powers, Faculty Athletics Representative and many, many outstanding student athletes to receive the 2014-15 MAC Institutional Academic Award given to UT by Dr. Jon Steinbrecher, Commissioner of the MAC. This award is presented annually to the conference institution that achieves the highest overall institutional GPA for student-athletes competing in institutionally sponsored sports for the academic year, and it is the third time in the last four years that UT has won the award. We are very proud of our student/athletes and it was an honor to take part in the presentation of this award.

I’ll end with the offer I made in my last report – If there is an issue you would like us to investigate or a question we could answer, please let us know. We are at your disposal. 

Respectfully, 

Kristen Keith, Ph.D.

University of Toledo Faculty Senate President

Attachment 2

Graduate Council Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee

October 12, 2015

Graduate Council has started the year with several efforts to improve communication and become more active partners for graduate education. 

We are working with Heather Huntley, Director of University Accreditation and Program Review, to support faculty in creating robust syllabi for graduate courses. We now have a link in the curriculum tracking system to the syllabus resources provided by the University Teaching Center. We also discussed a syllabus process for dissertations, theses, and projects. Unlike typical courses, students work on these individually with their advisor across several semesters. The idea is to create, within programs, a master syllabus that then can be used to extract components to construct agreements with students each semester. This will provide students and faculty with clear descriptions for student learning outcomes and streamline the process of writing agreements. 

We have launched what will be an ongoing conversation this year to define the role of Graduate Council in the program review process. 

Funding for graduate students is another topic we are examining. Steve Schissler, Associate Vice President of Enrollment Services and Financial Aid, joined us for a conversation about financial aid for graduate students. This was helpful for both us and his office to better understand the issues for graduate students. Bill Messer, Vice President for Research, talked with us about including funding for graduate students when proposing budgets for external funding. 

International students are an important and growing population of graduate students. The needs of international students will be a future topic for conversation.

The Graduate Student Association (GSA) has expressed interest in working with Graduate Council to improve the connection between our undergraduate and graduate programs. Eric Pritchard, GSA president, was inspired by President Gaber’s call to create pipeline programs and is very interested in supporting that effort. GSA is thinking about other ways to bridge undergraduate students into graduate education such as providing informational sessions on preparing for and life in graduate school, and inviting honors students to participate in the Midwest Graduate Research Symposium that is hosted by GSA each spring. 

We will welcome President Gaber to Graduate Council on October 20th. We are looking forward to hearing more about her vision for the future of The University of Toledo. We are particularly interested in discussing ideas for growing graduate education and reinvigorating scholarship. I have been collecting faculty ideas so that the Executive Committee can prepare a description of interests and questions for President Gaber. I anticipate topics will include: student and research funding, supporting interdisciplinary collaboration, developing a healthy intellectual culture, and partnering with the President’s office. 

We will welcome Interim Provost Barrett to Graduate Council on November 3rd. 

To increase communication we will email approved minutes and meeting agendas to all graduate faculty members in addition to posting these on our website. Graduate Council’s reports to the Academic and Student Affairs committee will also be posted on our website. We continue to encourage everyone with an interest in graduate education to bring their ideas and questions to Graduate Council. 

Respectfully,

Rebecca M. Schneider, Ph.D.

University of Toledo Graduate Council Chair
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